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July 8, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is the proposed motion adopting the King County International Airport (KCIA) Master Plan.  Supporting this master plan are the enclosed National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) Environmental Assessment (EA), and the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) Environmental Impact Statement (EIS).  KCIA has carefully reviewed the analysis set forth in the EA/EIS and determined that it adequately addresses the associated impacts, mitigation measures, and alternatives proposed in the master plan.  The proposed motionalso responds to the King County Council’s direction in Motion 98-620 calling for the development of the thorough environmental assessment and environmental impact statement.

Adoption of this ordinance by the King County Council on this master plan would have the following effects:

(a)  affirm that existing and anticipated land use at KCIA accommodates revised aviation activity forecasts and allows for appropriate expansion of airport operations within geographical limits; 

(b)  accept the proposed remedy to the Runway Safety Area compliance issue; and 
(c)  set the stage for Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) funding support for the Runway Safety Area project and other necessary rehabilitation projects.

Adoption of this ordinance and acceptance of the grant funds from FAA are important to the future of the airport and the region.  The FAA informed King County on June 30, 2004, that construction of the Runway Safety Area must proceed in 2004 or King County will lose its funding for 2005 and 2006.  

Background

The 2004 KCIA Master Plan reflects the culmination of a series of studies, forecasts, and plans that started in 1995.  The previous master plan was finalized ten years earlier and needed updating to address changing regional needs.  The studies evaluated such impacts as noise and air pollution associated with increased airport usage, as well as impacts of potential commercial development associated with the airport in the Puget Sound region.  

KCIA initiated development of this new master plan to accommodate existing and future demand for air service and later included ways to achieve runway safety area compliance while maintaining the airport’s operational capability.  The goals were to satisfy aviation safety and increased demand in a financially reasonable manner, while simultaneously addressing facility constraints, noise, and environmental issues.  

The Airport Roundtable, composed of representatives from airport businesses located on Boeing Field, pilots’ associations, neighborhoods, labor, tenants and other interested organizations, was established in 1997 to advise KCIA management.  That group has contributed much to the master plan process.  In October 1998, the King County Council directed the KCIA to focus on noise mitigation activities, which made the completion of a Part 150 Noise and Land Use Compatibility Study a priority.  In June 1999, the Part 150 Study Advisory Committee was formed.  The committee consisted of the full Roundtable advisory committee and additional members from other regional aviation and planning-related agencies.  The cities of Seattle and Tukwila were also included. The final Part 150 Study includes the committee’s recommendations to reduce current and future noise levels around KCIA and impacted neighborhoods.  Many of these recommendations, including an important Fly Quiet program are well under way. 

The draft master plan was forwarded to the FAA in 2001, and the FAA completed its review in July 2002.  Before approving the master plan, the agency required an update of the 1997 forecast of aviation demand activity, known officially as a Terminal Area Forecast (TAF).  The master plan was finalized once the TAF update was completed.  On December 12, 2003, the FAA accepted the new TAF and the Airport prepared a comprehensive update of the EA/EIS based on this new long-range forecast.  This new TAF confirmed that KCIA would continue to support a wide variety of aviation activity, including general aviation, passengers, operations, and cargo.  

Airport Master Plan 

The master plan is a tool that provides general guidance for airport development in response to forecasted aviation activity, grant assurances, and federal law.  King County has accepted grants to maintain and enhance the airport.  The grants require assurances that KCIA will efficiently use its facilities and provide reasonable access to aviation users.  Federal law requires King County to provide access to the airport on fair and reasonable terms without imposing an undue burden 
on interstate commerce.  KCIA is charged with the responsibility to maximize efficient use of its ground and airspace, assure financial self-sufficiency and provide appropriate access for various aviation uses.  The master plan provides the guidance needed to meet these federal and grant requirements.  It also accommodates forecasted aviation activity through the development of a comprehensive land use and capital improvement program.  

Recommendations are divided into three major geographic areas:  Airfield, Westside, and Eastside.  The master plan also resolves the Runway Safety Area problem and brings the Airport into FAA safety and regulatory compliance.  Finally, the master plan provides overall policy guidance for development of the 614 acres of property that comprise KCIA.  

Airfield Recommendations

The Airfield recommendations provide that the runway capacity, orientation, and length be adjusted to serve a wide variety of aircraft types.  This includes bringing the southern Runway Safety Area (RSA) into compliance with FAA safety standards.  Specifically, KCIA’s runway 13R/31L does not meet the required 1,000-foot standard beyond the threshold of the runway.  The current RSA for the south end of the runway is only 120 feet.  
To resolve the problem, the master plan proposes to shift 880 feet of pavement from the south end of the runway to the north.  To limit noise impacts associated with the project, the FAA has agreed to an Airport Prior Permission Required procedure before aircraft are permitted to use the runway 13R/31L new pavement.  This means that most departing aircraft will be directed to take off from the current runway threshold or a designated mid-field entry point, thereby reducing noise impacts on the northern neighbors.  In 2002, the FAA approved the RSA solution, and the project alternatives and environmental review supporting this solution were evaluated in the accompanying NEPA EA/SEPA EIS document.

Other airfield recommendations include a major rehabilitation of the main runway in 2005, including “Bravo” taxiway improvements. The Bravo taxiway is the western taxiway that parallels the longer runway, 13R/31L.  Additionally, the Airport is working with the FAA and communities to provide alternative approaches to the existing precision instrument approach to the airfield.  Approaches over Elliott Bay using Global Positioning System (GPS) will be finalized this summer, and other technologies such as a localizer-type directional aid (LDA) are under review.  

Westside Recommendations

As described in the master plan, the Westside of KCIA will continue to serve a wide variety of aviation users, including KCIA’s Air Rescue Fire Fighting (ARFF) facility, Military Flight Center, and general aviation.  The recommendations also include continuing to serve the Boeing Company, including the Boeing Flight Line and Delivery Center for the 737 and 757 aircraft.  In addition, smaller underused parcels will be redeveloped to better support other aviation activities, including aircraft tie-downs and hangars.  Finally, while not on airport property, KCIA will continue to work with the Museum of Flight in support of its programs.  

Eastside Recommendations

The Eastside master plan recommendations focus on the retention of general aviation activities located at the north and south ends of the field, as well as expanded cargo, and passenger facilities.  These areas contain a significant portion of the airport’s 486-based aircraft.  

The master plan recommends continued support for the growing variety of cargo operations.  Cargo carriers include AirPac Airlines, BAX Global, DHL/Airborne, United Parcel Service, and AeroFlight.  

The recommendations also propose continuation and expansion of the Fixed Based Operator (FBO) activities.  The FBOs are private service centers for based and transient aircraft.  They deliver fuel and repair services for aircraft, handle a major portion of corporate business travel, and provide services to the scheduled airlines operating from the Terminal Building.  The recommendations also call for continued support for passenger service.  Four carriers now operate from KCIA:  Helijet, Kenmore Air, McCall Airlines, and San Juan Airlines, and the forecast anticipates that passenger service may either grow slightly at its current range of activity or increase rapidly if commercial carriers initiate service at KCIA.  FAA rules require KCIA to make available suitable areas or space on reasonable terms to those who are willing and otherwise qualified to offer flight services to the public, and possible passenger facility expansion is included in the master plan.

NEPA Environmental Assessment/SEPA Environmental Impact Statement
The Final NEPA EA/SEPA EIS addressed issues arising out of aircraft noise, air pollution, and quality of living.  Specific issues addressed in the NEPA/SEPA report included environmental justice and surface traffic conditions.  Future conditions were forecasted and evaluated through the year 2018. The report recognized that airport activity is expected to increase in the future, and steps to reduce noise impacts, reduce air pollution, and to address community concerns are being implemented.  The report concluded that environmental impacts are not expected to increase substantially.  The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service concurred with the determinations and issued a finding of “no effect” and “not likely to adversely affect” bald eagles and bull trout.  The FAA also issued a Finding of No Significant Impact (FONSI).  The Finding concluded that there would be no loss of natural environment through implementation of master plan recommendations.  

Finally, the June 15, 2004, FAA Record of Decision (ROD) found the master plan’s proposed action consistent with federal, state, and local plans and policies.  In addition, the ROD concluded that the EA/EIS is also consistent with existing national environmental policies and objectives, as set forth in Section 101(a) of the National Environmental Policy Act, 1969.  The Final EA/EIS was published on June 18, 2004.  

FAA Funding and Capital Improvement Program

Beginning with the fiscal 2004 federal budget, the FAA began funding approved airport capital projects at the 95 percent level.  The new 95 percent rate covers the period 2004 to 2007.  In 2008, the FAA rate is scheduled to return to the 90 percent level.  Obtaining funding during this five-year period from the FAA will therefore reduce the contribution required by King County.
The master plan recommends a capital improvements program with a focus on safety and operational projects.  Three critical safety projects are recommended during this period:  the Runway 13R Safety Area Project, Main Runway (13R/31L) Rehabilitation Project, and Taxiway Bravo Rehabilitation.  

Summary

Thank you for consideration of this motion.  If adopted, this master plan will replace the outdated master plan prepared in 1986.  Adoption of the King County International Airport Master Plan will provide the guidance and funding necessary to address required safety requirements and efficient accommodation of existing and forecasted aircraft operations.  Executive staff and staff from the Department of Transportation, Airport Division are ready to assist you in your deliberations.  

If you have any questions, please contact Robert I. Burke, Airport Division Director, 
at (206) 296-7430.  

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Robert I. Burke, Division Director, King County International Airport, DOT
